
Sunday, April 1, 2007: (Palm Sunday, Passion Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is all about the great 
chastisement that will fall upon the earth when the earth will 
be purified with fire.  In today’s Gospel reading I spoke of the 
hour of evil that was allowed to crucify Me on the cross as a 
salvation of all the souls of mankind.  There will be another 
hour of evil allowed when the Antichrist will be permitted  
control of the earth for a short time of the tribulation.  When 
I resurrected from the tomb, I was victorious over sin, death, 
and Satan’s power.  When I come again to cleanse the earth in My 
victory by fire, you will see all of the evil ones suffer a 
living hell on earth physically as they will burn without being 
consumed.  This will be the three days of darkness when My 
faithful ones will be shielded from this punishment.  The evil 
ones will then be sent to hell as the gates of hell will not 
prevail over My Church in My faithful remnant.  I will then 
renew the earth and bring about My Era of Peace which will be 
the new heavens and the new earth.” 
 
Monday, April 2, 2007: (Angela Z. Funeral) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Angie was a very dedicated worker 
for her family business and for My Church.  Many admired her as 
a great organizer, but she will love My great organization of 
everything in heaven.  When people have great faith, it is a joy 
to work with them in this life.  She loves Me and all of her 
family, despite any differences.  She will continue to pray for 
peace in her family.  This life is too short to live with 
grudges and hurt feelings.  I have shown you many times that any 
unforgiveness will need to be purged in purgatory.  So it is 
better to make amends before you die, and you will have less 
time to suffer in purgatory.  Rejoice in the gift of Angela’s 
life for every life that she touched.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this message I want you to see 
the parallels in how you take care of your car, your body, and 
your soul.  When you care for your car, you make sure it is in 
the best working order with all of the proper fluids, fuel, and 
good tires.  You keep it clean and care that the brakes and 
shocks are working properly.  In your body you also need fluids 
in water and fuel in food.  You take care of your eyes, ears, 
and the other organs of your body.  You also keep it clean with 
proper hygiene.  Your soul as well requires it be kept clean 
from sin by renewing your grace in Confession and Holy Communion 
as food.  Deciding the motives of your actions should be 
directed by a proper conscience of knowing right from wrong.  
Love is a core virtue that should drive your actions in loving 
Me and loving your neighbor.  As you examine the workings of 
cars, bodies, and souls, you can understand better what is most 



important in your lives to keep each in proper working order.  
All of these involve My creation and the plan or order that I 
have for each part of your physical and spiritual life.” 
 
Tuesday, April 3, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people,  this vision of a small light and 
some water are considered the major symbols for the coming 
Easter celebration.  At Baptism you have the water of 
purification where people are immersed in the water as a symbol 
of cleansing their sins.  The baptized are also given a lighted 
candle from the Paschal Candle to light their way through the 
darkness of their sin.  These gifts of faith are not a guarantee 
that you will not sin again, but cleansing your sins will help 
you to see more clearly with the eyes of faith.  Even two of My 
apostles in today’s Gospel are about to deny Me in the weakness 
of their humanity.  But each of them have a different response 
to their denials.  Judas was driven by greed for money and a 
search for a political Messiah.  He felt that he was too 
unworthy to be forgiven, and he hanged himself.  St. Peter 
denied Me in a moment of pride and fear for his life.  He later 
said that he loved Me three times when he was given a chance to 
repent of his denials.  This is a lesson in seeing the need to 
seek My forgiveness after your sins, instead of wallowing in 
despair and self-pity.  So come into My Light and grace in My 
Baptism and Confession so your souls can see My Light and be 
saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, life in living human beings is 
precious in My sight and should not be slighted in anyway.  You 
have My Commandment that you shall not kill, but this means no 
taking of life in murder, abortion, euthanasia, or even unjust 
wars.  There are some in your society that differ greatly over 
the abortion issue, but every abortion results in the death of a 
child in its early development.  The taking of life violates My 
plan for that person, and I am the only author and taker of 
life, and not man.  These serious sins can be confessed in 
Confession and I will forgiven that person, but they will still 
have to make reparation for their actions.  Life is a gift to 
each person and it should not be taken lightly.  This is why 
violent programs of killing on TV and in movies are corrupting 
the morals of your people.  Killing in wars is another violence 
that is difficult to see continuously every night on your TV.  
You know that I am against all of these forms of killing because 
I teach love and peace instead of the war and hate of Satan.  
Seek to be peacemakers and pray for peace in avoiding all of 
these forms of killing.  You know how precious life is to 
yourself, so do not deny this gift to another as well.”  
 



Wednesday, April 4, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read the betrayal of Judas 
from St. Matthew and St. John right before the coming Triduum of 
My suffering.  How many times do you tie up My hands to help you 
when you would rather indulge yourself in sinful behavior than 
please Me?  It was because of your sins that I had to suffer for 
each one of you.  You all are sinners and are in need of My 
forgiveness.  Every sin, that you commit, adds to My suffering 
on the cross.  Lent is a time of penance and reparation for your 
sins.  You have only a few more days of your own penances before 
Easter Sunday, so try to finish this week with a little more 
thought as to how you could live a better spiritual life in 
pleasing Me, instead of offending Me with your sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some greedy people in 
your world that would even kill to get someone’s money.  Some 
know that it is not right to kill or steal, but they disregard 
moral law for their own physical gain.  This is why you have law 
and order to keep this greed from getting out of control.  If 
nations start taking other nations to gain wealth, then there 
needs to be some ruling authority to keep this from happening.  
When this controlling authority is controlled by the monied one 
world people, then you have the power of the world in the hands 
of a few.  This is going on in the United Nations and other 
groups that are trying to exert their influence for power and 
money.  There will be a coming evil when the Antichrist will 
control things for a short time, but then I will defeat him to 
bring about a new Era of Peace.  Trust in Me and I will provide 
for all of My faithful as I will protect you from the evil ones 
at My refuges.” 
 
Thursday, April 5, 2007: (Holy Thursday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as I was being arrested, I did 
not want St. Peter fighting in My defense.  Instead I told him: 
(Matt. 26:52)   ‘Put back thy sword into its place; for all 
those, who take the sword, will perish by the sword.’ I came to 
die for all of mankind,  so I did not want people to prevent Me 
from accomplishing the task that I was sent to do.  This passage 
is also a message against man’s wars that make things worse for 
all involved.  Many are killed in wars, and this is a ploy by 
Satan to destroy man than accomplish any good.  Wars are fought 
over pride, anger, and greed.  Wars are encouraged by the rich 
who profit from wars in the armaments and the war debts.  I am a 
God of love and I want all of mankind to live in harmony than be 
involved with constant wars.  So if you do not take up arms in 
war, then you will not perish from these arms.” 
 
Friday, April 6, 2007: (Good Friday) 



 God the Father said: “I AM says, ‘This is My beloved Son, 
listen to Him.  I have sent My only begotten Son to man so all 
of your sins can be forgiven by His blood sacrifice.  My Son has 
spoken My words through His tongue so you would know that My Son 
and I are One.  Why do you test My Son and doubt that He is the 
Son of God?  Why do you doubt that He is even fully Present in 
every consecrated Host?  Our Presence is among you in many ways, 
and We know and permit everything that happens.  Trust that what 
I do in each of your lives is meant for your salvation.  It is 
up to you to accept Me as Lord of your life, or your pride can 
lead you on the broad road to hell.  You have seen and heard 
witnesses that have died and returned from hell in near death 
experiences.  It is a real place meant for the demons, and 
people are tormented there forever.  Follow Me and do not be 
misled by Satan to follow the world and his lies.  Live with Me 
in the glory of heaven where I want all of you to share your 
love with Me.” 
 
Saturday, April 7, 2007: (Easter Vigil) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating My Resurrection 
as I first came forth from the tomb in a dazzling light that put 
all the soldiers into a deep sleep as if they were dead.  It was 
this brilliant burst of energy that placed My image on the 
Shroud of Turin.  Death could not hold the Son of God and it has 
lost its sting.  I am the Resurrection and the Life, even as I 
declared this before I raised Lazarus from the dead. (John 
11:25,26) ‘I am the Resurrection and the Life; he who believes 
in Me, even if he die, shall live; and whoever lives and 
believes in Me, shall never die.’  I told My apostles that I 
would rise from the dead in three days, but they could not 
comprehend anyone rising from the dead on their own.  That is 
why they could not believe the women when they said that I 
talked to them.  St. Peter and St. John went to the tomb and 
they saw, and believed in My Resurrection.  Later, I appeared to 
My apostles as a man who could eat fish and they saw the wounds 
in My hands.  So believe in the Good News, that I have defeated 
sin and death by My death on the cross and My Resurrection on 
Easter Sunday.”  
 
Sunday, April 8, 2007: (Easter Sunday) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the empty tomb mentioned in the 
homily is indeed a revelation to My believers, and it made many 
more believers in My powers as God the Son.  Rising from the 
dead is a crowning touch on My coming to the earth to save all 
of humanity from their sins.  But it was My sacrifice of Blood 
that paid the price for everyone’s salvation.  Rejoice that I 
was willing to give My life up for all of you.  The vision of 



drugs and drink reminds you that I even died for those who have 
chemical or alcoholic addictions.  They need your prayers and 
encouragement to deal with rehabilitation in getting rid of 
their habits.  Everyone needs a purpose in life in following My 
plan, but it takes a personal commitment to love Me and give Me 
your will to be one with Me.  I love all of you and I want to 
share My graces with you, but you need to take a forward step to 
ask Me to come into your life.  I do not force Myself on you, 
but I wait patiently for you to come to Me.” 
 
Monday, April 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are familiar with this charism 
of levitation as a gift for some saintly people in life.  As the 
time of tribulation grows near, My faithful remnant will be 
fewer in number.  Because you will be facing more and more 
persecution, I have told you before that healing gifts of My 
chosen ones will grow even stronger.  Many other gifts will be 
given to My faithful as well, and this gift of levitation is one 
of them.  This gift is an expression of joy in loving Me and 
even now as you celebrate this Easter Season.  It comes from a 
deep union with Me in prayer, even as your body is in strong 
harmony with the joy of your soul.  Be thankful to Me for every 
gift that I bestow upon you, and continue to keep close to Me in 
your daily prayers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I came to save man from the flames 
of hell and all of the temptations of the devil.  Through My 
grace you may be able to minimize your sins, but you will never 
gain heaven on your own.  It is by My Blood that you will be 
saved, so you are totally dependent on Me to bring you to 
heaven, as I will open the gates for you.  You must follow My 
Will and obey My Commandments if you are to be with Me forever 
in heaven.  Those, who refuse to love Me and serve Me, are on 
the broad road to hell in the flames of the vision.  Celebrate 
My Good News of salvation with everyone who desires My love and 
wants to be saved.  You love Me so much and you are so full of 
joy to have My peace.  How much happier you could be if you 
could share this joy of My love with others.  Once they see My 
Light and come to know My love, they will be ever grateful to 
you for saving them from hell, and giving them My eternal rest.  
Go out and preach My Good News to all the nations as you 
celebrate the alleluia of My Resurrection.” 
 
Tuesday, April 10, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this mist of water from a 
waterfalls is one of the Easter symbols of water for Baptism.  
The sunlight shining through the mist is another Easter symbol 
of My Light dispersing the darkness of sin in the world.  Many 



people, that lived before My coming, longed for My day, and when 
they saw it, they were glad.  This was especially true of the 
good souls that were waiting to come to heaven once I opened the 
gates with My Blood sacrifice.  Even today there is joy in 
heaven over one sinner who repents of their sins.  Those, who 
love Me, experience My peace and rest as a reward for their 
being faithful to Me, and believing in My message of the Good 
News of salvation.  Suffering through the trials of life is 
difficult enough with My help, but it is even harder on your 
own.  I pray that people see the Light of My message that I am 
everyone’s Redeemer and Savior of their sins.” 
    Jesus said: “My people, this vision of the Roman soldier has 
to do with how they were paid by the Jewish leaders to say that 
My disciples carried off My Body. (Matt. 28:11-15) These same 
leaders wanted to kill Lazarus because I raised him from the 
dead.  If My true Resurrection was believed, these same leaders 
feared losing their authority over the people.  They were 
waiting for the promised Messiah, but they could not accept that 
I was the Son of God and the Messiah born of My Blessed Mother.  
These leaders were not aware of the virgin birth and My 
conception by the Holy Spirit.  But it is true that I am a God-
man and I came to offer My life to save all of mankind from 
their sins.  Men can lie and think what they want, but you have 
My revealed truth in the New Testament of the four evangelists.  
The Bible is the inspired Word of the Holy Spirit.  The Holy 
Spirit also helps you to remember and write down My messages.  
He also helps you in your talks to spread My Word.  My 
Resurrection is a promise to all of My faithful that one day you 
will be resurrected body and soul.  I have given you My words to 
live by so you can imitate My holiness.  Follow Me and follow 
the plan that I have given everyone that will lead you to 
heaven.  You all have unique gifts, and a unique mission that 
only you are meant to accomplish.” 
 
Wednesday, April 11, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I truly am the caring groom for My 
beloved Church as My bride.  After My Resurrection, I nurtured 
My Church in its beginning days.  In today’s Gospel I related 
all of the prophecies in the Old Testament that had to do with 
My suffering as I walked to Emmaus with some of My disciples. 
(Luke 24:13-35) I made them aware of how all of these Old 
Testament prophecies had to be fulfilled because My Word in the 
Scriptures is true.  Even now the prophecies of the end times 
will also have to be fulfilled as well.  I also assured all of 
My disciples that the gates of hell would not prevail over My 
Church.  My disciples had to wait in the upper room to receive 
the Holy Spirit so they could then have the gifts they needed to 



go out and evangelize all of the nations.  As I nurtured My 
early Church, I am still watching over and protecting My Church 
even today.” 
 
Wednesday, April 11, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I was sent to the world to free 
everyone of their sins by My death on the cross.  So when you 
are free of the bonds of your sins, then you truly will be free.  
I spoke these truths openly before everyone of My time, but they 
did not believe that they were captives of their sins. (John 
8:31-36)  ‘Jesus said to the Jews who had come to believe in 
him, “if you abide in My Word, you shall be My disciples indeed, 
and you shall know the truth, and the truth will set you free.  
Amen, amen, I say to you, everyone who commits sin is a slave of 
sin.  If the Son makes you free, you will be free indeed.”  I 
have paid the ransom for your sins and you can come to Me for 
the forgiveness of your sins.  I have given you My sacrament of 
Reconciliation so you can come to the priest in Confession and I 
will forgive you through the priest’s absolution.  I have given 
you many messages about Confession, but this sacrament cleanses 
your sins, renews My grace in your soul, and sets you free of 
the bonds of your sins.  In the beginning of your faith you need 
to follow My Commandments to guide your actions.  When you are 
free of sin and in deep love with Me, you will avoid sin more 
because you love Me enough not to offend Me with sin.  It is 
your love that I seek more than just the fear of punishment.  
Follow Me out of love and you will experience a freedom that 
will keep you constantly focused on Me.” 
 
Thursday, April 12, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating My Resurrection 
as you read the accounts of My appearances to My apostles as a 
living man, and not just in spirit.  They could see the wounds 
of the nails still in My hands, and St. Thomas actually placed 
his hands in My wounds.  I talked with My disciples and I ate 
with them to show them that I was a real man of flesh and bones 
and not a ghost.  The other gift that I left for everyone is My 
Real Presence of My Body and Blood in the consecrated bread and 
wine at every Mass.  You receive Me into your soul at Holy 
Communion, and I bestow My grace upon you as well for this 
sacrament.  When you come before My Blessed Sacrament in My 
tabernacle, you can worship and praise your Lord at any time.  I 
am here to help you in prayerful discernment of your daily 
trials, and I can offer you My protection from the evil one.  
You can voice your petition to Me and if you can listen with 
your heart, you may even receive an acknowledgment of My mission 
for you in what I want you to do.  When you humbly put your life 



in My hands, I will lead you to what is best for your soul to 
gain heaven.  Everytime that you make a special visit to be with 
Me in My tabernacle, I will grant you My graces for your deep 
faith in My Real Presence.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your diocese has been blessed to 
have such a beautiful Conference that displayed My miracles of 
the Eucharist that have occurred all over the world.  Some of 
these miracles were meant as a witness to My Real Presence for 
those who do not believe in My Real Presence in My Eucharist.  
Whether or not people wish to believe in My Real Presence in My 
consecrated Hosts is up to their better judgment.  But the truth 
is that you are receiving My Body and Blood at Communion time.  
Rejoice in My transubstantiation at the Mass, and I thank all of 
you for worshiping Me at your Adoration services.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there was a great celebration when 
the people cheered My entry into Jerusalem with palms and glory.  
After My Resurrection, My disciples were also incredulous with 
joy, but the people were confused about these events and how 
they were reported.  For those, who believed in My Resurrection, 
no explanation was needed because it was self-evident.  For 
those, who did not want to believe in My Resurrection, no 
explanation would be accepted.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even though I have resurrected to 
heaven from the grave, I still want you to keep My crucifixes on 
My altars so you can appreciate how much I love you, and how 
much I suffered for you.  The Good Friday service lasts but one 
day, but My people suffer through this life over many days of 
their lives.  Keep focused on Me and offer up your pain and 
sufferings to Me as you make them a part of My suffering on the 
cross.  You all are called to pick up your own crosses on your 
way to your own Good Friday on Calvary.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, be grateful for all the blessings 
of your food and do not waste any of it, since many are starving 
and do not even have food to eat.  You take your food for 
granted, but America is blessed to produce its own food and 
share it with the needy.  Remember to share food with your local 
food shelves who provide food for the poor who have need of 
something to eat.  You can also send charity donations to help 
feed the hungry overseas in poor countries.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see more people attending 
Mass on Easter Sunday, you wonder where are these  people on 
Sunday the rest of the year.  There is much needed 
evangelization even among your own Catholic people for those who 
are weak in faith and have fallen away from their former 
beliefs.  I also have asked My people to go out and preach My 
Good News of salvation to all the nations even as I have sent My 



apostles out in the same way.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know of My promises of Divine 
Mercy that have been given you through My servant St. Faustina.  
I have given you My mercy to make amends for the reparation due 
for your sins.  Follow the prayers of this promise and you will 
reduce your suffering in purgatory.  This novena is celebrated 
in many countries all over the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I love all of you so very much and 
this crown of thorns around My Heart represents the heart ache 
that I have for all of those who refuse to love Me.  I will keep 
pursuing every soul to their dying day in My attempt to save 
every one.  But each soul can make their life suffering much 
easier if they would come to Me in love.  Every soul, who gives 
their life over to Me, will receive a reward beyond their 
imagination that awaits them in heaven.  Your joy with Me will 
know no bounds, even as you experience My love in My sacraments 
on earth.  Rejoice in every blessing that I share with My 
faithful.” 
 
Friday, April 13, 2007: (Robert Noll Funeral-Valerie’s son) 
 Jesus said: “My people, Robert’s death was sudden and 
unexpected from an infection in the shunt of his dialysis 
equipment.  His family was shaken and taken back that someone of 
his age should pass this soon.  It is always difficult to accept 
someone’s passing, but it is the Easter promise of this Season 
that gives hope of a better life to come in heaven.  In the 
vision you see Me welcoming Robert as he is brought to My altar.  
At death everyone has to come to Me in judgment.  As you come to 
this funeral celebration, remember to pray for this soul as you 
should for everyone who passes from this life.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, this vision of turning pages at the 
corners has two meanings.  The one represents the turning pages 
of salvation history that led up to My coming to earth so that I 
could die for all of mankind’s sins.  The other meaning 
represents the corner of My Church as Myself as the cornerstone.  
Truly I was the cornerstone rejected by the builders in the 
church leaders of My time.  Yet My plans for My Church were 
carried out despite the plans of the devil and man’s plans.  
Since the time of the first sin, I have been planning man’s 
salvation and the restoration of man’s love with Me.  When you 
have your sins cleansed by My Blood and My forgiveness in 
Confession, then My grace is again present, and our love 
relationship is restored.  All of the Old Testament prophets 
wrote prophecies how I would suffer and free man from his sins.  
I reminded My disciples of these Scripture passages on the road 
to Emmaus.  You can see how this plan was foretold and fulfilled 
in My coming.  I also am the cornerstone of My Church because 



everyone who comes to heaven, must come through Me.  In life I 
will give everyone a chance to know and love Me.  I am your only 
Savior, because it was My Divine Sacrifice that is only worthy 
enough to save you.  My words in the Bible are available to 
everyone, and even on your death bed, you will be given a chance 
to accept Me or reject Me.  My faithful will be rewarded in 
heaven, but those, who refuse to love Me and refuse to accept 
Me, will be sent to hell with the demons to torment them.  
Rejoice in My Easter message of love and joy because I await the 
day when you can join Me in the splendor and peace of heaven.” 
 
Saturday, April 14, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, before My disciples were given the 
blessing of the Holy Spirit, their faith was still a little weak 
in understanding how I had to die for man’s sins, and be raised 
up in three days.  Even when the rest of My apostles had heard 
testimonies of My Resurrection, they were still skeptical.  You 
remember how St. Thomas had to put his hands into My wounds 
before he would believe.  Once I appeared in person, My apostles 
believed, but I said to them, blessed are those who did not see 
Me and still they believe in Me.  Faith in My words, My death 
and Resurrection, and My sacraments is a gift of God and an 
acknowledgment of your will to be united with My Divine Will.  
When you contemplate how much I love you that I died for each 
person, My endless love touches your heart.  I love everyone, 
even the most grievous of sinners.  My love is unconditional and 
it does not discriminate.  It is this all encompassing love that 
I desire of every soul to love Me, and all of your neighbors, 
even those that you consider your enemies.  So do not doubt as 
St. Thomas did, but believe in My Good News and shout it from 
the rooftops for all to hear and take to heart.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, fewer of My people are coming to 
Confession which explains why fewer are coming to Mass on 
Sunday.  If your sense of sin is being lost, then some will 
think that they do not have to go to Confession.  Having a 
strong faith means that frequent Confession is needed to keep 
your soul clean.  When you do not go to Confession often, then 
your faith becomes weak and you rationalize your serious sins as 
venial sins.  This spiritual laziness can then lead to avoiding 
Sunday Mass and these souls start losing their love for Me.  In 
today’s Gospel there is a mention of retaining sins and 
forgiving sins.  (John 20:23) You understand how the priest 
gives absolution to forgive sins, but not giving absolution or 
retaining sins is a little more confusing.  Some priests may 
choose not to give absolution in cases as living together in 
fornication where there is no seeming intent to stop their 
sinful lifestyle.  This means that to stop such sins, there 



needs to be a dramatic conversion of not living in the same 
house, or getting married.  Some sins get repeated, but you need 
to avoid the near occasion of sin and make a firm amendment to 
not commit the same sin.  I love My people and I want to see My 
faithful stay strong in their faith by working hard to keep 
holy.” 
 
Sunday, April 15, 2007: (Divine Mercy Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you in this vision the 
contrast of how your body receives all of My earthly gifts, and 
then how your soul receives all of My heavenly gifts.  You see 
all the beauty of My creation as it blossoms every spring.  You 
all see the rain that moistens the soil and allows things to 
grow.  The sunlight also shines down on your crops to provide 
warmth and the light for photosynthesis.  You are sent many 
earthly gifts which give you joy in this life.  In the spiritual 
life of your souls your eyes of faith look upon Me as I shower 
each one of you with My graces, blessings, and mercy.  You look 
upon the miraculous picture of St. Faustina and you can 
understand the beauty of these heavenly gifts.  My mercy is 
available to forgive all of your sins in Confession.  I also 
hear your petitions to send My mercy and grace upon the hearts 
of all of your friends and relatives.  I will touch these souls 
so that they will be more disposed to My love.  You have heard 
in today’s homily and have read My Word in the Bible that you 
can only come to heaven through Me, your Savior.  I pray that 
all souls will come to know and love Me in faith.  Trust in Me 
for everything you do.  I call all of My faithful to evangelize 
souls by your teaching and good example.  Continue your prayers 
to save souls every day.  Remember the saying on this picture: 
‘Jesus, I trust in you.’” 
 
Monday, April 16, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel speaks about how 
everyone must be born again of water and the Spirit in order to 
enter the kingdom of heaven.  This vision shows you how I left 
My throne in heaven to bring My kingdom of heaven upon you.  
When you have Me with you, especially in Holy Communion, you are 
experiencing My kingdom.  I call everyone to come to Me in 
Baptism and to remain with Me in grace through Confession when 
you need to cleanse your sins.  Be prepared in grace so when you 
die, I can take you into heaven.  You see Me coming back to My 
throne where I await the day to receive you at your death.  I 
have shown you many visions of heaven personally, so you know 
your goal is to only be with Me.  The glory, peace, and love of 
heaven awaits all of you when you will experience heaven in My 
beatific vision.  One day all of My faithful will be resurrected 



in body and soul at the last judgment.  Keep focused on My 
kingdom because experiencing My love is your life’s most 
yearning desire.” 
 
Tuesday, April 17, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen this beautiful 
basilica and all of the beautiful statues and pictures.  This is 
the church of the strong faith where people were willing to 
donate large amounts of money for the honor and glory of God.  
In today’s new churches the architects are glorifying themselves 
instead of Me.  There is coming a time of persecution when My 
faithful remnant church will have to go underground into hiding 
from being killed by the evil ones who will be following the 
Antichrist.  This vision of a rustic place for Mass will be at 
My refuges of protection.  I will watch over My Church and 
protect My faithful from harm while providing for all of your 
needs.  Rejoice while you can still find a priest for Mass and 
the opportunity to receive Me in Holy Communion.  You take Mass 
for granted, but during this coming persecution, you will be 
fortunate to find a proper Mass.  You can still have Communion 
because My angels will bring Me to you.  Be patient, My little 
ones, for soon I will come in victory to restore the earth and 
bring about My Era of Peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have the greatest gift of 
Myself given to you in My Most Blessed Sacrament.  These 
consecrated Hosts allow Me to come into your heart and soul so I 
can share My love with you in a spiritually intimate way.  My 
angels of Light are always around My Blessed Sacrament giving Me 
praise and glory as they sing to Me in Adoration.  When you sing 
My Adoration hymns, you are joining in with My angels.  Give Me 
praise and thanksgiving every time that you receive Me in Holy 
Communion, and thank Me for My many gifts every time that you 
come to adore My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration or in My 
tabernacle.  My Eucharist feeds you My heavenly Bread and My 
grace sustains you in temptations and heals the wounds of your 
sins.  Keep close to Me in all that you do so you can grow in 
your holiness.” 
 
Wednesday, April 18, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the vision you have seen the 
letters or epistles of St. Paul that he sent out to many of the 
Early Churches in the New Testament.  St. Paul and the apostles 
wrote many teachings to help evangelize the Early Christians, 
and even now many can be converted by reading these writings of 
how to live a Christian life.  I have called many prophets and 
messengers to witness to My Word throughout the ages.  Even now 
in these end times I am sending you even more prophets to wake 



the people up spiritually and prepare for the coming 
tribulation.  Discern the words given that they conform with My 
teachings to My apostles, but listen to My call to conversion 
even in these days.  I do not leave you orphans without any 
direction, but I give you My prophets to follow in every age.  
Give thanks to Me for all of My messengers that are given My 
words of encouragement in My love and peace which you can have 
in My sacraments.  As you see My apostles speaking out bravely 
among their persecutors, you also must be able to witness to 
those around you in standing up against abortion, euthanasia, 
and homosexual acts and marriages in your day.  You see 
pornography, ‘R’ movies, and people living together without 
marriage which you also must speak out against, even if it means 
that you may be persecuted.  If you remain silent on these 
issues, it is as if you are condoning them.  You must give good 
example to your friends and relatives by voicing your protests 
against the evils of your day.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have an earthly side in the 
body and a spiritual side in your soul.  In the spiritual world 
you have a battle between good and evil.  There is the side of 
the Light where I am with the good angels and the saints.  There 
is also the dark side of the demon angels and the condemned 
souls.  The Light side has its strength in Me in churches, My 
Blessed Sacrament, holy relics, holy water, blessed salt, and 
blessed objects.  The dark side has its strength in the demons, 
witchcraft, the occult, potions, and cursed objects.  The best 
way to avoid the evil influences is to avoid delving into 
witchcraft and cursed things, evil movies, and occult books.  
People can bring on obsessions and possessions by using amulets, 
voodoo objects, crystals, and occult games and objects.  You 
pray to Me for protection from the evil ones, but some worship 
the demons and make pacts for wealth with the devil.  The demons 
are very devious and they can use earthly things and desires to 
control people and distract them away from Me so they have no 
prayer time or time for Mass.  When you desire something because 
it pleases your senses, it can begin to control your time.  Soon 
your desire for something can be turned into an obsession that 
controls more of your time.  There are demons attached to these 
addictions and the more you allow something to control you, the 
stronger you are making these demons in your life.  Seek out the 
Light so I can dispel the dark side.  With a strong prayer life, 
the demons will not be able to gain a foothold in your life.  
Seek Me in everything that you do so I can direct you to what is 
best for your soul.  When you love Me deeper, the evil ones will 
lose their hold on you in everything.” 
 
Thursday, April 19, 2007: 



 Jesus said: “My people, everything that man does is 
imperfect by his weak fallen nature as a consequence of original 
sin.  In man’s artwork, his speech, and even his actions, man is 
not perfect in many ways.  There is perfection in everything 
that was first created, but man has tarnished much of My 
creation by his mischief in DNA manipulation of your medicines 
and your food.  In the spiritual world also, sin has corrupted 
mankind’s souls by the influence of the devil and his demons.  
Only Myself and My Blessed Mother are without sin and we lived 
totally in the Divine Will of God.  Many saints have come close 
to this perfection of the giving of their will over to My Divine 
Will.  I have told all of you that I desire that you become 
perfect as My heavenly Father is perfect.  You cannot do this on 
your own, but you need My help in My sacraments to stay close to 
Me.  In order to enter heaven, you must be perfected by 
suffering on earth or in purgatory until you are saints.  This 
does not happen quickly and it is a lifelong work with My help 
and direction.  When you have Me with you, I have told you that 
the kingdom of God is upon you.  When you experience Me in Holy 
Communion, you have a little sense of the eternal now inside  
your soul.  You know that heaven is not restricted by time, 
aging, or any other earthly restriction of dimensions.  When 
people experience near death events, they are outside of their 
bodies, and this will be what people will experience in their 
Warning Illumination.  Once you die, you have your particular 
judgment and you are sent by your life’s choices to either 
heaven, hell, or purgatory.  Those in purgatory need to have 
their earthly desires purged along with any reparation due to 
their sins.  Some souls are purged on earth and they can go 
directly to heaven, but these are few in number.  Once you have 
been perfected to the level of a saint, only then can you enter 
the eternal now of heaven.  This is the eternal life that one 
can have only through Me.”  
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, you have just witnessed your 
Supreme Court decision to uphold the partial birth abortion law 
which forbids this kind of abortion with severe penalties.  Your 
country’s support for abortion on demand is waning as Right to 
Life groups have struggled for years to stop the largest 
massacre of unborn babies in your history.  When you compare the 
millions of abortions to the latest killings in Virginia and 
even to all of your wars together, the abortion massacre is far 
more damaging and the main reason that your nation is facing 
judgment for these killings.  This upheld law is just one small 
protection for a few babies, but it is a first step in ridding 
abortion from your land.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this tragedy in this college has 



shocked many with the extent of violence that was carried out by 
this lone gunman.  The way the killings were done, and the media 
tape that was sent to your TV station, shows how badly this 
young student was out of his mind or brainwashed with anger.  
Many families are grieving the loss of their loved ones as they 
question the why of these senseless killings.  The effect of 
seeing daily killings in Iraq, violence on your TV and movies, 
and your abortions can all lessen the preciousness of life to 
some young minds.  Pray that the young adults in school now do 
not seek this same publicity.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many people are debating if this 
latest surge of troops is helping to win the conflict in Iraq or 
not.  This is not a conventional war, but it is like a constant 
wave of suicide bombers and planned roadside bombs.  Unless the 
bombs and the saboteurs are found and removed, this conflict 
will only continue with more innocent lives taken.  There are 
some questioning whether it is worth the lives of your troops 
and the billions of dollars to try and stop such a civil 
insurrection that is being aided by other terrorists from 
neighboring countries.  Pray that this conflict is brought to a 
close soon before more killings could continue.  War, abortions, 
and school killings are causing you to take a long look at the 
causes of all of these killings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, one distorted killing shown many 
days on your media is losing any attention when you have so many 
other killings going on all over the world.  With such a 
constant barrage of this kind of news about such violence, is it 
any wonder how it is affecting the minds of your children in 
such a violent society?  The more attention that is given to 
such violence, the more violence this will breed.  Your media 
needs to focus more on helping people, and showing love and 
compassion instead of drumming up more anger for future wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your world is so violent today 
because the people have lost their sense of sin against Me.  The 
Fifth Commandment says: ‘Thou shalt not kill.’  Ever since Cain 
killed Abel, there has been many killings throughout man’s 
history.  The devil and the one world people have been trumping 
up wars for many reasons, but the devil is focused on killing 
man whom he hates.  Just wars are for defense only when attacked 
and wars should not be used to exploit money, oil, or any other 
gain.  The evil of this world has become so great that you are 
seeing the reason why I will be coming soon to defeat the evil 
ones.  Pray for My coming soon because My wrath is rising 
against all of those who are promoting today’s killings.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate but America’s 
industrial defense complex supplies more arms for wars than any 
other nation.  Weapons of war are big business in your country 



and the one world bankers are profiting from your constant wars.  
Instead of making arms and starting senseless wars, your people 
need to take back control of your government from the central 
bankers who are controlling your lives.  Continue to pray for 
peace and stop the funds for all of your trumped up wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to put aside all of your 
petty fighting and complaining, and focus on My ways and My 
peace instead of man’s ways of greed and man’s peace which is 
only a lull between wars.  My desire is for you to live in peace 
and harmony with each other while recognizing each other’s 
rights and needs.  Pray in earnest that My peace will come over 
your world, without any more wars of greed.  A time is truly 
coming for My Era of Peace when you will share My real peace 
without the devil’s influence.” 
 
Friday, April 20, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I spoke to the people of My time in 
parables and I performed many miracles which the people did not 
always understand.  To the apostles I explained the meaning of 
My parables.  Many of My miracles were explained later by the 
Holy Spirit inspiring the evangelists to understand the deeper 
meanings as this miracle of multiplying the loaves and fish to 
feed the five thousand and the four thousand.  At the Last 
Supper I instituted My Eucharist in the first Mass, and the 
bread and wine is now  consecrated into My Body and Blood at 
every Mass.  At Mass I am again multiplying the bread, but I am 
also placing Myself in each Host as heavenly Bread for all who 
receive it worthily.  If someone has mortal sin on their soul, I 
cannot enter that soul because I can only come into holy places.  
This is why I also commissioned My apostles and their successors 
to have the power to forgive sins through Me in the sacrament of 
Reconciliation.  By seeking My forgiveness in Confession, then 
your souls can be cleansed and made holy again so you can 
receive Me properly in Holy Communion.  When you read the 
accounts of My parables and miracles in the Gospels, now you 
will see how blessed you are to have a better understanding of 
My words than the people of My day.  Even so, there were many 
who were given the grace to become Christians even while 
Christians were being killed by the Romans.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, there will be a large media event 
put forward by the one world people that will try to get the 
people to accept the North American Union.  Keeping more of your 
troops tied down in Iraq will help these evil ones when they 
make an attempt at a national takeover.  They will deploy the 
many foreign troops at your detention centers to implement the 
coming martial law declaration.  Such a takeover will prepare 
the way for the Antichrist’s declaration of power in his taking 



over the world.  The one world people are uniting several 
continental unions under one head for the Antichrist.  This next 
step into the North American Union has been planned for many 
years.  The evil ones had to wait until they could control your 
debts and your military.  They are ready to unleash their plan 
very soon.  This declaration of martial law will be the signal 
for My faithful to leave quickly for My refuges before they 
place you in the death camps.  Call on Me and I will have your 
guardian angels lead you to the nearest refuge of protection.  
Have no fear as I will give you what to say to your 
persecutors.” 
 
Saturday, April 21, 2007: (St. Anselm) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing some preparations 
being made for a major Vatican announcement.  That is why you 
are seeing this Cardinal in the vision presenting a gold 
document.  I am only telling you at this time that this 
announcement will be about an organizational change in the 
Church.  As the time of the tribulation grows closer, you will 
see many such changes that will eventually lead up to a split in 
My Church between a schismatic element and My faithful remnant.  
The schismatic church will start denying many of the facts of 
the faith relating to the sexual sins, as well as bringing in 
New Age teachings into its services.  My faithful remnant will 
split from this schismatic church, as the faithful remnant will 
keep all of My apostolic teachings.  Beware of this schismatic 
church because they will eventually even support the 
Antichrist.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this single tree may seem lonely, 
but there are a forest of trees around it.  So it is sometimes 
in your lives when you seem all alone when your spouse dies or 
when you are living alone.  But you are not alone because you 
have many friends and relatives around you.  You always can call 
on Me to love you at any time that you are feeling lonely.  I am 
your best friend because I will always love you despite your 
sins and failings.  You cannot always depend on friends, but you 
can always depend on My love that is here for you every day.  
Every time you pray or come to Mass, you are in My Presence.  
When you reach out to love your neighbor, you may be comforting 
them in their loneliness.  Think of some old friends in nursing 
homes or assisted living places and make some time to visit them 
so they do not seem forgotten.  Every time you make an effort to 
comfort someone, you are gaining some treasure in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, April 22, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, each of My apostles had certain 
qualities and talents that I would use for spreading My Word.  



This is also true of all of those whom I bring into this world.  
You all have a certain mission or plan for your life that I have 
given you from the moment of your conception.  This is why when 
you kill someone, as in Virginia, or abort someone, you are 
committing a grave sin against Me for denying the purpose of 
these lives.  You all are important and special to Me and I love 
all of you for who you are.  By understanding the value of life 
through My eyes, now you can see why I want you to love your 
neighbors and work with them in harmony.  By helping each other, 
you all can fulfill your individual missions with less 
difficulty.  At times I want you to think of how many things you 
do for Me and how many you do for yourself.  The more you do 
things to please Me instead of yourself, the more you are 
preparing yourself for heaven.  Analyze the motives for your 
actions so you can bring your actions in closer conformity to 
serving Me.  In heaven you will be serving Me all of the time, 
so your life here is a training for how you will be living with 
Me in heaven.  I do not force you to serve Me, but I want you to 
desire My service out of love by your own free will.” 
Monday, April 23, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Easter Candle represents new 
life in the Spirit as you dwell on the rejoicing of the 
Resurrection.  In nature you are seeing new life come forth in 
the tree buds and all of the spring flowers.  The season of 
Easter is even more joyful than Christmas because you are now 
witnessing in My Resurrection and death the whole purpose for 
why I became a God-man for you.  It is all about the joy that 
your sins have been forgiven and the gates of heaven are now 
open to receive My faithful servants.  During the year it is 
possible that your faith could have gotten a little laid back in 
your daily routines, but with this Easter Season, it should be a 
time of renewal in what your faith means to you and what you 
truly believe.  It is refreshing and uplifting to think of your 
own death and resurrection because it is more desirable to think 
of living in the next life than living in this passing earthly 
life.  There is more to life in the Spirit than just what you 
see in this valley of tears.  Your whole spiritual life should 
be focused on being with Me one day in heaven.  Your reward in 
heaven is more than worth all that you can offer Me in your good 
deeds and service for Me.  I have freely given you a life to 
love Me and your neighbors.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you one of the 
detention death camps that will be used for public executions 
and gassing for those meant to be killed.  The red lights are 
for those religious and patriots that are captured before 
martial law starts.  The blue lights are for those who will not 
follow the new world order after martial law is declared.  The 



one world people want to make slaves out of their subjects for 
financial gain.  They will use fear tactics of performing public 
executions for those who will not obey their rules of taking 
chips in the body.  These embedded chips in the body will be 
used to control people’s minds as robots.  It will be at this 
time that I will lead My faithful to refuges of protection.  My 
angels will protect you from the evil ones by making you appear 
invisible.  My angels will do all of the fighting for you with 
superior spiritual weapons.  There will be a battle between the 
good and the bad at Armageddon at the time of the Antichrist’s 
brief reign.  Trust in Me and you will see My victory over the 
evil ones.  I love you all, but this evil will be used to test 
your faith during an earthly purgatory.” 
Tuesday, April 24, 2007:   (St. Fidelis, martyr) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this kind of killing in gas 
chambers will be repeated again in the tribulation because you 
will have the same diabolical influences that affected Hitler in 
his dealing with the occult.  The evil one world people also 
worship Satan in the high ranks.  This is why they have promoted 
killings in abortions, wars, euthanasia, and man-made diseases 
as AIDS and ebola to control population growth.  Life has little 
meaning to them and they will sacrifice thousands of lives for 
their goals.  In the coming tribulation those who do not take 
chips in the body and worship the Antichrist will be put to 
death in the death camps, even as Hitler had many exterminated 
as well for his purposes.  I told you that you will see an evil 
more severe than you have ever seen before, and there will be 
demon inspired people carrying out these killings.  Be consoled 
that I will protect My faithful at My refuges where all of your 
needs will be provided for.  There will be many martyrs for the 
faith, even as there were at the time of the Early Christians.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read of the temptations of 
the devil with Me in the desert, and My trial in the Agony in 
the Garden.  Temptations will be with you until your dying day 
because of man’s weaknesses, and the devil who roams this earth 
seeking the ruin of souls.  In this world you have free will to 
do either good deeds or evil deeds.  Temptations are usually 
associated with comforts and pleasures for the body.  Sometimes 
as with sexual sins there are desires outside of marriage which 
need to be controlled until it is proper in marriage.  Sometimes 
you are tempted to eat too much or the less healthy foods.  For 
the most part people know what is good and bad, but you may give 
in to your bodily desires.  Your actions should be in accord 
with My laws, but also you should be directing your actions for 
My purposes and not your own selfish needs.  You know which sins 
you commit most frequently and how you are tempted  to commit 
these sins.  It is My faithful people’s need to find ways to not 



give in to these sinful desires.  You know that you can come to 
Me in Confession to confess your sins when you fall into sin.  
It is this ladder and steps in the vision that you can use to 
pull yourself out of your sinful habits.  Try to learn from your 
mistakes so you have less times that you fall into sin.  Your 
goal with My help is to curb your earthly desires for sin, so 
you can keep your love relationship with Me closer.” 
Wednesday, April 25, 2007: (St. Mark) 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times My faithful need to 
recollect their conscience in reviewing those sins that you have 
committed but have not confessed in Confession.  This vision of 
a rapids in a river gives you the feeling or desire in your soul 
to be cleansed of any wrongdoing so you can be freed from the 
bonds of that sin.  The more you hang on to your sins and do not 
forgive yourself, the more power you are giving to Satan to use 
this against you.  You know of My mercy and My willingness to 
forgive all of your sins.  So do not have any fear that your 
darkest sins may be spread in Confession because the priest is 
sworn to secrecy in this matter.  By releasing these sins in 
Confession, you can truly be clean and freed from any sin.  Do 
not let anything earthly control you, and you will be improving 
your holiness.  Some souls are spiritually lazy and do not want 
to give up their sinful pleasures.  I assure you, if you 
continue to hold onto your sins, they will weigh you down in 
improving your faith, and they could possibly drag you down into 
hell by not letting them go.  Seek Me in all of My love, and My 
peace will be enough for you.  Continue to cleanse yourself in 
frequent Confession and you will be prepared for the day when I 
come to take you home to Me.”   
Wednesday, April 25, 2007: 
     Jesus said: “My people, the people of the Middle East are 
poor compared to America and they live very simply on a lot less 
food and water.  Their one major resource is oil, but it is 
being exploited by many international oil companies.  These 
people may be somewhat grateful in Iraq to be free of Sadam, but 
now they see your troops as an occupying force.  It is hard to 
look at the Iraqi side and understand how they are used to 
tribal ways and dictators running their lives.  They do not even 
fully understand what a democracy is instead of an Islamic 
nation.  Many ethnic and religious groups are vying to control 
Iraq in what appears to be a civil war.  America has tried to 
force democracy on these people who only have seen war and 
torture for many years.  The Iraqi people want peace from the 
indiscriminate killing that is going on.  America may need to 
hold back the reins and let the people breathe their freedom and 
choose their own form of government.  There is concern in high 
levels of your government about what would happen to Iraq after 



your withdrawal, but it is impossible to afford staying there 
much longer.  My people need to have empathy for these people so 
they can run their own government.  Pray for peace in this 
region that has seen too many years of violence and killing.” 
 
Thursday, April 26, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is taking you back 
twenty or thirty years when the faith among the people was much 
stronger.  There has always been My faithful remnant prayer 
warriors, but in the past more people came to Sunday Mass and 
made time for their prayer lives.  In today’s world you are 
being interrupted by people’s cell phones and there are many 
more worldly distractions that take you away from your prayer 
time.  People of today are too wrapped up in their constant 
shopping and entertainment activities.  If you focused more of 
your life on doing things for Me, you would find the needed time 
for your prayer life, and helping your neighbor in charitable 
deeds.  The material world is passing away and all of the latest 
fashions and modern technology will become outdated or obsolete 
in a short time, making you desire new things. So do not be so 
taken up with this passing material world, but concern yourself 
more with your soul’s eternal destination by taking care of your 
spiritual life first.  I am the only One to be worshiped, not 
your movies, sports, or the latest fashions and electrical 
devices.  This is why you have a hard time to pray when you are 
quiet, because the many voices of the world are being allowed to 
drown out My call to your soul.  You cannot have true love for 
material things that are cold.  You can only find true peace and 
satisfaction in your soul by loving Me.  You need to find quiet 
time in front of My Blessed Sacrament so you can shut out the 
outside world and listen to Me talk to your heart.  Quiet 
meditation or contemplation of Me will give you a renewed 
spiritual experience that will enable you to follow Me in 
enduring the trials of today’s life.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of Egyptian gods of the 
occult is where the Antichrist will visit to get his blessing 
just as the prophets were anointed by My holy people.  
Everything that I did and represented will be mocked by the evil 
one whom I will allow to declare himself as ruler of the world 
at the proper hour.  Thus the Antichrist will come out of Egypt 
as a man of peace just as I came from there, but I did not seek 
these occult gods.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it will be by My authority that the 
hour of the Antichrist will be announced and I will allow his 
brief reign.  This beast will be working with the one world 
people to gain gradual control of all of the government unions 



that govern each corner of the earth.  He will come at first as 
a man of peace, but he will soon become a tyrant leader as he 
will replace all of the leaders of the nations with his own 
people.   When you see this declaration and enthronement, My 
faithful should be at My refuges or on their way to one.  Fear 
not these evil ones for I will soon come in victory to defeat 
them.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of Egyptian crocodiles 
represents the occult influence where evil people and demons 
will go out to capture souls, even to mock how I sent My 
apostles out to evangelize souls to My Gospel.  The evil ones 
will use their own Satanic verses to call up demons to attack 
those who are faithful to Me as well as those without any faith.  
My power is greater than the Antichrist and the demons, and My 
angels will fight to protect My faithful from these evil ones.  
Call on My Name to cast these demons to the foot of My cross.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are aware of covens and ritual 
services honoring the gods of the underworld.  This vision is 
honoring Molloc, a real god, where many of your government 
officials attend such services.  They perform mock killings, but 
soon they will seek out My people for sacrifices.  The demons 
are worshiped by your high ranking officials and that is how 
they have been given their positions, money, and power.  These 
evil officials will have to give their souls to Satan for all of 
their powers.  Do not fear this evil time, but trust in My 
protection of your souls.  This evil will only reign for a short 
time before My victory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones are moving ahead with 
mandatory chips in your driver’s licenses, and passports as a 
first step to the eventual mandatory chips in the body.  Without 
these chips you will have no access to banks, airplanes, and 
buying and selling in the stores.  Do not take these chips in 
the body, even if they threaten to kill you because they will be 
designed to control your actions and encourage you to worship 
the Antichrist.  Come to My refuges with your guardian angels 
before they start sending dissenters to the death camps that I 
have warned you about in previous messages.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, time is growing short for when you 
will need to prepare in haste to leave for My refuges.  I have 
warned you already to have what you could carry in your 
backpacks for when you are to leave for My refuges.   In the Old 
Exodus they left in haste for the desert.  In this coming Modern 
Exodus you will want to leave in haste also so the evil ones 
will not find you at your homes.  Those, who are too late to 
leave, may be martyred in the detention center death camps for 
not taking chips in the body and not worshiping the Antichrist.  
Follow Me and you will have My protection from My angels.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, those, who are captured by the new 
world order people, will see documented evidence of their 
religious affiliation at their mock trials before they are sent 
to the gas chambers.  You have seen before how certain dictators 
have massacred all of their enemies.  This will be a major 
spiritual battle with some martyred for their faith and others 
protected at My refuges.  Trust in My Name and My power to 
protect your souls from all the evil in the coming tribulation.” 
 
Friday, April 27, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the importance of My Real Presence 
in My Blessed Sacrament of the consecrated Host cannot be 
overemphasized.  This single quotation from St. John embodies 
your faith in Me and your eternal destination with Me in heaven 
when you are resurrected.  (John 6:54) ‘Amen, amen, I say to 
you, unless you eat the flesh of the Son of Man, and drink His 
Blood, you shall not have life in you.  He who eats My Flesh and 
drinks My Blood, has life everlasting and I will raise him up on 
the last day.  This is as clear an act of faith that can be 
expressed in words.  Those, who believe in My Real Presence in 
My Eucharist and receive Me in Holy Communion worthily, will 
have eternal life.  The Eucharist is a gift of My very Self to 
everyone who believes in this transubstantiation of the bread 
and wine into My Body and Blood.  These species do not change in 
physical appearance, but spiritually they are transformed.  In 
every consecrated Host you can worship and adore your Lord at 
Adoration.  Some may not believe that I am  
truly Present, but I am still there in spiritual reality.  This 
is again why it is important to give reverence to My Real 
Presence, and why My tabernacle should be in a place of 
prominence and not in back rooms.  It is also why it is 
important only to receive Me in Holy Communion in the state of 
grace without any mortal sin, or you commit a sin of sacrilege 
against Me.  I have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation so 
you can purify your souls in order to receive your Lord and 
Master into your heart and soul in Holy Communion.  In this 
quotation My faithful, who receive Me in My Eucharist, will be 
resurrected body and soul on the last day or at the final 
judgment.  This is the most glorious promise that you could 
receive, to be with Me in heaven in a glorified body forever and 
ever.  Give praise and glory to your God who invites you to be 
with Me in heaven, and even to share some heavenly moments on 
earth when you receive My Real Presence in the Host of My 
Blessed Sacrament.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many different 
scientists look at the subject of global warming, but people are 
very skeptical of the reasons why it is being researched.  The 



government and businesses do not want to change their ways of 
doing business if it would cost them to be compliant with new 
regulations.  Rather than debate the truth or verify the 
scientific findings, the first reactions are to be critical so 
businesses do not have to lose money.  Much of the melting 
glaciers and ice shelves have been documented at an alarming 
rate.  But the environmentalists also need to be verified that 
their numbers and projections are not exaggerated.  If there 
were independent sides producing the statistics, then they may 
be more believable.  The truth is that man has violated My 
creation in many ways that are changing My balance of nature.  
The earth is large, but its resources are finite, and the fish 
and currents can be disturbed by over fishing or fresh water 
dilution.  In some areas pollution is getting out of control, 
but it is hard to get countries to change their ways.  When 
enough people come to an agreement on what needs to be done, 
only then will it be possible to curb the worst offenders that 
are worsening the problem.  Pray that man makes some dramatic 
changes soon before you have some dramatic weather changes.” 
 
Saturday, April 28, 2007: (St. Louis Mary de Montfort) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel there was a split 
in My followers because some could not believe that I would give 
them My Body to eat and My Blood to drink.  There has been a 
difficulty in believing this doctrine of My Real Presence in My 
Blessed Sacrament even until today.  This takes a deeper faith, 
but the gift of My very Presence is how I said that I would 
remain with you until the end of time. I then asked My disciples 
if they would leave Me too, and this was St. Peter’s response. 
(John 6:69,70) ‘Lord, to whom shall we go? Thou hast words of 
everlasting life, and we have come to believe and to know that 
Thou art the Christ, the Son of God.’  This is the second time 
that St. Peter acknowledged Me as the Second Person of the 
Blessed Trinity and the Messiah promised by the prophets.  Every 
word that I have given you in the Gospels is true, for My words 
live on forever.  When you believe in Me, you must follow all of 
My teachings, even the hard ones of loving your enemies and My 
Real Presence in the Host.  These words of eternal life are what 
your soul craves the most, because My faithful are promised to 
be with Me even as I saved the thief on the cross.” 
 (Baptism of Margaret Mary Kateri Shine) Jesus said: “My 
people, bringing forth new life is always a time of celebration.  
Bringing a new soul into the faith is even more of a celebration 
for everyone in heaven, as well as the family.  This child will 
need physical nourishment, but also spiritual nourishment in a 
proper upbringing in the faith.  Today the god-parents are 
affirming the belief in the faith, but once this child grows up, 



she will need to make a personal commitment to the faith.  Grace 
is bestowed upon each soul when you receive a sacrament.  So 
when the water, the chrism, and the lighted candle are 
presented, you receive a blessing from all Three Persons of the 
Blessed Trinity.  Rejoice in this newly baptized child and the 
mission that is given to this child.  Just as I was presented in 
the Temple to be consecrated to God the Father, so every child 
is consecrated to God at Baptism.  Original sin of this child is 
removed and this soul is now pure and white in My grace.” 
 
Sunday, April 29, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how My saints and angels 
are constantly praising Me in song.  So in your Easter 
celebration you cannot praise Me enough for My gifts to you of 
life in the Spirit.  Every day you can consecrate everything to 
Me and all that you do will be as a prayer to Me.  In this way 
you truly are constantly praising Me.  The joy of the Easter 
Season fits in with the new life of the flowers and the trees.  
Through My death on the cross I have brought you salvation from 
your sins.  Now you can appreciate My victory in the love of My 
Eucharist and My forgiveness in Confession.  I have opened the 
gates of heaven and I wait for each of you to graduate into the 
next life with Me in heaven.  While you are praying with Me 
after Holy Communion, you can give Me thanks for all that you 
have been given in physical and spiritual gifts.  I love all of 
My people and I seek your love as well.  Relish this celebration 
of My Resurrection because it is a relatively short time in your 
yearly calendar, but the effects of My Resurrection last for a 
lifetime.” 
 (60th Anniversary of Shrine and apparitions) Jesus said: “My 
people, My Blessed Mother and I want to thank you for this 
rosary and your faithfulness to coming to this Shrine even 
through all kinds of weather over the years.  You remember how 
they placed a sign on My cross saying that I was ‘King of the 
Jews’.  But as My apostles taught all nations, I am truly King 
of all nations.  You, personally, have seen Me sitting on My 
throne as King in heaven.  I want to thank all of you for 
celebrating My Kingship here on these grounds for 60 years since 
the apparitions were given here.  Rejoice in this celebration 
and this is a tribute to your faithfulness at this Shrine.  I 
love all of you so very much and I thank you for giving your 
King all the praise and glory that is worthy of My Kingship.  I 
thank all of those people who have been responsible for 
promoting this Shrine in honor of My Kingship.” 
 
Monday, April 30, 2007: (Maffie’s 91st birthday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, over the years you gather many 



memories with your friends, and whenever you have reunions 
whether it be from school, church, or family, it is always a 
joyous occasion.  There is a love that you develop with your 
friends that unites your hearts with My love.  You like to 
remember people’s service with a beautiful sign of your 
appreciation.  Even as you gathered today to celebrate Maffie’s 
life with you, this was a great tribute to share it at Mass with 
Me.  No matter how you may be separated at times, it is always a 
great feeling in your heart and soul to be a member of a loving 
parish family.  This is why when you come together to offer up 
the Mass, you can share My intimate love in your hearts in Holy 
Communion.  I never stop loving you over the years, even if your 
bodies age.  The life of your soul never ages, so you are truly 
young in spirit all of your life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen hurricanes Katrina 
and Rita devastate New Orleans in a year with a record number of 
hurricanes and record temperatures in the world and in the 
oceans.  America was spared last year from hurricanes because of 
the El Nino in the Pacific Ocean.  Your weather continues to 
become more violent as the heat of your planet increases.  Your 
same weather forecasters who were so wrong the year before, are 
forecasting a usual number of storms for this coming season.  
Many of your Southern coastal cities are finding it hard to even 
get affordable insurance for storm damage because of the 
staggering losses from past years.  Even many areas damaged by 
previous hurricanes are still in ruins.  It would take an 
enormous amount of money to be able to restore all of the lost 
homes.  Individual owners have abandoned many properties because 
of insufficient funds to rebuild.  Some of these people suffered 
My wrath for the sins in these areas, but some of this problem 
has come indirectly from man’s abuse of the earth with all of 
your pollution and destruction of My balance of nature.  There 
have been some attempts to change your bad pollution habits, but 
not enough concern has been generated among the countries of the 
worst pollution offenders.  Until all countries address this 
same issue of a cleaner environment, you could see a continued 
rejection in bad storms from the nature that you are 
destroying.” 


